California Association of Student Financial Aid Administrators

2006  Executive Council Meeting

Doubletree & Sheraton Hotels, Ontario
May 22 & 23, 2006


Minutes for Monday, May 22, 2006
Council Members Present:  President Louise Jones, Joanne Brennan, Katherine Sharifi, John Anderson, Mindy Bergeron, Tim Bonnel, Susan Gutierrez, Linda Williams, Germaine Graham, Marie Navarro, Tom Ma, and Ken Walsh
Others Present:  Kathleen Clough, Cheryl Lenz, Steve Arena, Wayne Mahoney, Kara Moore, Addalou Davis, Rhonda Mohr, Bryan Dickason, Donna Huber, Laura Cunha, Gayle Northrop, Noelia Gonzalez, Shyra Compton, Frank Ramirez, David Levy, and Toni Dubois
Absent:  Shawn Brick, Carrie Steere-Salazar, Maureen McRae Levy, and Ann Klein
Call to Order/Introductions (Louise Jones)

The meeting was called to order by President Jones at 8:42 a.m.  Since there were guests present, Louise asked everyone to introduce themselves.

CASFAA Permanent Address – The Association has been notified that McGeorge School of Law is no longer interested in being the permanent address for CASFAA.  At the present, the McGeorge School receives all CASFAA mail.  Louise discussed the possibility of changing the address.  She indicated that an answer might not be found today, but it is of importance to talk of the subject.  Mindy recommended that the address not change until January, when the new board is established.  John agreed because the Association’s W9s have the McGeorge address on them.

One of CASFAA’s goals year after year has been to strengthen its advocacy efforts.  The CASFAA Advocacy Coordinator position was developed in 2005 in part to coordinate some public policy events to provide CASFAA the vehicle in which to have voices heard and to become a recognized voice regarding student financial aid issues.  These events did not occur in 2005, but were in part folded into the Annual Day at the Capitol event this year.  Louise finds that the position of Advocacy Coordinator overlaps and usurps the authority and responsibility of the Vice President and President-Elect. After individual conversations and a conference call with Craig Yamamoto (Advocacy Coordinator), Mindy Bergeron (President-Elect and State Issues Chair), and Ken Walsh (Vice President and Federal Issues Chair) it has been decided that the position of Advocacy Coordinator should be eliminated.  Craig Yamamoto will continue working on the State Issues Committee and assist along with the other committee members in making CASFAA the legislative voice it desires to be.  

Review and Approve Minutes from March 2006 Meeting (Katherine Sharifi)
Katherine indicated that there was only one “to do” from the March meeting.  It was for Addalou to look at all the job descriptions on the Council and associated with the Council.  Addalou shared that she did find some information on the job descriptions that needed to be modified.  She will pass around the descriptions for others to review.

MOTION
Motion was made to approve the March 2006 meeting minutes with amendments.

APPROVED

Moved by Joanne Brennan, duly seconded by Mindy Bergeron, and unanimously approved by Council. 

Strategic Planning (Gayle Northrop)

Gayle reported on behalf of the Strategic Planning Committee.  Gayle reviewed who was on the committee and explained the various phases in the art of strategic planning.  For example, phase 1 is data collection.  Collecting data to allow individuals to make sound decisions.  Phase 2 is strategic thinking which encompasses vision & mission, financial planning, SWOT analysis, and goals.  Phase 3 is strategic implementation.  Strategic implementation implies draft strategic plan, draft financial plan, determine plan implementation, and ensure Council review and adoption of plans.
Gayle shared the Association’s current mission statement which is as follows:

“To promote student financial and educational opportunities through advocacy and to provide personal and professional development and services to its members.”

The proposed mission statement is “to provide training and professional development opportunities to financial aid administrators and to advocate on behalf of the financial aid profession for student financial and educational opportunities.”

An alternative to this is “to provide training and professional development opportunities to financial aid administrators and to advocate on behalf of the financial aid profession for educational access and choice.”

The Association’s current vision statement is as follows:

“It is the vision of CASFAA that all financial aid administrators in California  will become members of the Association.  Members will be provided with opportunities to become actively involved in the activities of the organization.  CASFAA will prepare its members to assume leadership roles both in the student aid profession and in the Association.  The Executive Council will be charged with placing primary importance on responding to the needs and interests of the membership.”

CASFAA’s vision statement is that all financial aid administrators in California will become members of CASFAA.  The Association will:
· Serve as a resource for all financial aid administrators in California;

· Provide members with opportunities to become actively involved in the activities of the Association;

· Prepare members to assume leadership roles both in the student aid profession and in the Association;

·  Serve as the authority in the state on student aid issues and be consulted regularly on financial aid issues by Federal and State policy makers, the media, and other educational partners;

· Be proactive with regard to positions on state and national financial aid policy issues, and in protecting the interests and rights of students.

Gayle indicated that she interviewed financial aid stakeholders in the community.  The overall themes from the interviews were:

· CASFAA does a good job in terms of training and professional development

· Conference is very strong; provides valuable networking opportunities

· “Together We Achieve More” has worked well; keep it up

· Advocacy at the state level can and should be enhanced

· CASFAA needs to clarify its purpose and desired advocacy role; improve visibility

· Continue to communicate with stakeholders and formalize connections with them

Gayle enthusiastically declared that there are indeed challenges and opportunities for the Association and they are as follows:
1. Continuing to provide relevant, quality training

2. Increasing visibility and public understanding of CASFAA’s desired role in terms of advocacy

3. Contradictory messages about what CASFAA should do in terms of advocacy

4. Working effectively with CSAC

5. Increased interest in financial aid and higher education issues at the State level

6. Succession planning

7. Addressing needs of changing student population

Cash for College (David Levy and Despina Costopoulos)

Despina provided a brief history of Cash for College.  The program began as College Goal Sunday in 2002-03, sponsored by the Lumina and James Irvine Foundations.  It transitioned to California Cash for College in 2004-05.  In 2005-06 it was fully funded by CSAC/EDFUND.
CCFC Workshop Model

· Statewide Coordinator at CSAC

· Statewide Advisory Committee

· Individual Organizers

· CASFAA Partnership

· Six Regional Partners

· San Diego

· Los Angeles

· Central Valley

· Easy Bay

· Capitol Region

· North State
2005 Workshop Results

· 280 workshops held in 42 counties from Siskiyou to San Diego

· More than 10,000 attendees
· 66% increase in attendees over last year with more workshops, and similar base funding

· 60 community colleges and universities hosted workshops

· More than 100 high school sites participated

New Components

1. Added benefits to students and organizers with $1,000 scholarship and call center project

2. Re-established statewide Advisory Committee

3. Increased integration with Cal Grant and ICAC (I Can Afford College) campaign/year-round financial aid messages

4. Online registration and materials ordering

5. Workshop guidelines for organizers

6. 3rd party evaluation

California Cash for College Scholarship

· Funded by a grant from the Education Financing Foundation of California
· Goal is to incentivize completion of the financial aid process

· Spring scholarship selection offers organizers opportunity to reconnect with high schools

· Asked students whether scholarship was key to workshop attendance

Challenges in 2005

1. Rapid growth

2. More staff needed during peak times

3. Late start to outreach campaigns impacted materials development and dissemination

4. Late FAFSAs and FAFSA on the Web worksheets from USDOE

5. Working with new funding structure

Next Steps

· Scholarship events in East Bay, Bakersfield, Los Angeles, and San Diego

· Ongoing Advisory Committee Meetings

CASFAA’s Involvement in California Cash for College

· Involved since inception in 2002 as College Goal Sunday

· Participation endorsed by each CASFAA President and Executive Council

· Up until 2004, Caltech absorbed all CASFAA costs (~$48,000 annually)

· CASFAA began financial contributions in 2004 (~$18,000 – $19,000 each year)

Goals

· Assist in recruitment and training of volunteers for L.A. Mayor’s College and Career Convention and state-wide workshops/efforts

· Network the financial aid community and educational outreach efforts to promote Cash for College and student access to college including the availability of financial resources

Activities

· Serve as a member of state-wide CCFC Advisory Committee

· Develop PowerPoint slides, evaluation instruments, and training materials for presenters and workshop volunteers

· Respond to technical financial aid questions

· Review published materials

· Tabulate and compile evaluation responses (2003-04)

· Provide technical assistance and support on computer server issues and FAFSA PowerPoint slides
State Issues Report (Mindy Bergeron)

Mindy reviewed the minutes of the last State Issues Conference Committee meeting.

Members of the CASFAA State Issues Committee present on the conference call (on Monday, May 1, 2006) were:

· Mindy Bergeron, Chair & GP/Independent

· Craig Yamamoto, CCCSFAAA

· Mary Lindsey, GAC Chair & Proprietary

· Marie Navarro, Proprietary

· Louise Jones, UC

· Carmen Diaz, CSU

· Frank Ramirez, CSU

· Germaine Graham, Independent

· Steve Arena, Community College

· Noelia Gonzalez, GAC & CSU

· David Levy, Cash for College

 

Issues Discussed:
1.) General Concern

Need for more response time from the public.  No matter the issue, the schools and GAC agree that the various CSAC stakeholders need to be included in decisions that affect us and that they need to get the information about the issues in a timely manner in order to be able to respond.  CASFAA especially needs more time to get input from all of their various segments.  Once they get the information, they need to determine how best to respond to the issue and to assure that their response meets the needs of all of the segments.  CSAC also needs to be more inclusive of its stakeholders in developing and changing processes.

 

Mary Lindsey, GAC Chair, has offered the following information:

“From the Office of Administrative Law (OAL) – There is a statute that requires agencies to notify authors within 6 months of enactment about the progress of

Rulemaking ….(Gov Code 11017.5) and a statute that sets forth the annual responsibilities for rulemaking timetables (Gov Code 11017.6).  Using some of the structure provided in these laws might help CSAC develop a regular process and timetable that could prevent future occurrences, such as the SNAPLE frustrations.”  

 

2.) CSAC, Reconciliation/Cash Management

As a result of an internal audit it was determined that CSAC’s current methodology of issuing advances and supplemental disbursements to institutions need to be changed in order to improve the cash flow to the state.  It is with great hope that CSAC includes CASFAA, as well as GAC, in the discussions of recommendations for changes to the process.  They can give their recommendations to Noelia Gonzalez, the current CASFAA/GAC representative.

 
3.) CSAC, Institutional Participation Agreements (IPA’s)

CSAC is beginning to develop new IPA’s for the Cal Grant programs.  The CSAC staff have developed a time-frame for the development of a new IPA.  It is with great hope that the financial aid community is given ample time to respond to the proposed changes.

 
4.) State Nurses Assumption Program of Loans for Education (SNAPLE)

This is a new program for graduate nursing students that is effective 2005-06 but there is no time to implement this program or to give public comment on how it is to be administered.

 
5.) Bureau of State Audits (BSA), Report on CSAC/EdFund

The BSA audit was distributed at the last Commission meeting on April 20-21, 2006.  Various parts of the audit were given to the Commissioners in order for them to write responses.  

 

6.) Cash for College, David Levy 

The CASFAA/CFC representative for the past several years, joined the call to talk briefly about the history of the CFC program and how CASFAA has supported this project financially in the last couple of years.  CASFAA has invited David, as well as Despina Costopoulos, the California Cash for College Coordinator, to the next CASFAA Executive Council meeting in Ontario (May 22-23).  David and Despina will give a presentation to Council about the CFC program and address some recent concerns.

 

7.) AB 751 (Chu), Financial Aid & Scholarship Fraud Prevention
Since the conference call last week another issue has been brought up, AB 751  

(Chu), Financial Aid & Scholarship Fraud Prevention.  An email was sent to the CASFAA State Issues Committee requesting comments from the various segments 

regarding this bill on Wed., May 3.  To date, CCCSFAAA, UC, and Proprietary support the current bill.  The CSU and independent sectors need more time in order 

      to have some of their additional questions answered.  The hearing on this bill, originally 

      scheduled for Wed., May 10, has been postponed until a later date in June 

      2006.   A letter of support from CASFAA will be written once all segments give their 

      approval to respond.   

 

8.) CAHSEE

Currently, students not passing CAHSEE are ineligible for Cal Grant funds beginning next year.  If CAHSEE must be implemented it is hoped that CSAC will work with all stakeholders to implement the necessary changes in a timely manner. 

This just in!  Important update: May 12, 2006, 2:20pm - An Alameda County Superior Court judge made a final decision this afternoon with regard to a lawsuit, brought on by several graduating high school seniors, which makes CAHSEE illegal.  

       
Past state issue meetings within the last 2 months: 

· Loan Advisory Council (LAC) – April 11, 2006 - Mindy was able to join the CSAC Loan Issues Committee (LAC) conference call.  A quorum was not available so nothing was accomplished.  LAC is still in need of a Chair.

· California Student Aid Commission Meeting – April 20, 2006 – Bureau of State Audit report distributed to Commissioners.  The audit report was titled, “Changes in the Federal Family Education Loan Program, Questionable Decisions, and Inadequate Oversight Raise Doubts About the Financial Stability of the Student Loan Program.”    The Commissioners are developing responses to the findings.  A copy of the audit report was sent to all CASFAA Executive Council members by Cheryl Lenz of CSAC.

· CASFAA State Issues Committee – Monday, May 1 2006

 MOTION
Motion was made that CASFAA support AB751 Chu, the financial aid and scholarship fraud prevention bill.
APPROVED

Moved by Mindy Bergeron, duly seconded by Ken Walsh, and unanimously approved by Council. 

CSAC Grant Advisory Liaison (Noelia Gonzalez)

· Executive Director’s Report-  

· Governor’s office doesn’t want legislation to pass that will undermine CAHSEE

· Will look at options for students to be awarded a provisional Cal Grant, or extend period, or give a waiver

· There is legislation for a July exam and students can use those scores.  

· There is a disagreement in the governor’s office regarding funding the students that had the E2 (transfer entitlement) error for next year.

· CAHSEE Implementation update

· As of today, students that haven’t passed the CAHSEE are not eligible for Cal Grants.

· Many questions haven’t been answered-

· How will graduation be verified?

· Who will verify graduation status?

· GAC passed a motion that high schools verify CAHSEE passage on school originations report.

· CSAC staff has concerns
· Burden on high schools

· Mandating it to high schools is also an issue  

· CSAC is going through an Audit

· Finding #1- The current practice of disbursing funds does not effectively manage the state’s cash flow resulting in excess funds being disbursed to and held by institutions.

· GAC recommends

· Advancing of funds is important to serve students

· Schools disburse as quickly as possible and do not hold funds intentionally

· CSAC doesn’t pay administrative allowance to administer program

· CSAC should increase number of payment options for advances- August, September, and October

· Finding #2- The time frames in which institutions report disbursements and adjustments to CSAC often exceed the date defined in the Institution Participation Agreement (IPA), creating cash flow issues and impacting CSAC’s ability to effectively forecast future cash flow needs.

· GAC recommendations

· Staff should enforce October 15 reconciliation deadline and enforce current IPAs

· CSAC should use upcoming training period to train on reconciliation.

· Finding #3- There is no mechanism in place to ensure the collection, tracking, and reporting of interest earned on Cal Grant funds by institutions.

· GAC Recommends

· Schools should search when/where funds are held in regards to interest accrual

· If schools hold funds in interest bearing accounts there should be a simple process for schools to calculate and return funds.

· Institutional Participation Agreements

· CSAC is beginning work on new IPAs

· Communications will be sent to schools to request input on updating IPAs

· CASFAA should respond to input requests

· Drafts will be out in August to FA Director, Presidents, and CFOs

· CSAC Outreach

· CSAC Training Academy will be for three days

· Day 1 is beginning

· Days 2 & 3 are more advanced

· SNAPLE-

· Students must have a California Nursing License

· Only loans that have been incurred as a graduate student are included, GAC recommended that Perkins loans be included

· If there is a tie between students- the date of graduation and GPA will be used as a tie breaker.  

GAC Chair (Mary Lindsey)

The Grant Advisory Committee met on March 10 and April 14, 2006 and makes recommendations to the Commissioners on the following topics:

· The California High School Exit Exam (CAHSEE) (Four recommendations)

· New Institutional Participation Agreement (One recommendation)

· SB 1264 Recommendation Agreement (One recommendation)

· Disbursement and Reconciliation Review  (Ten Recommendations)

· Finding #1:  Four recommendations

· Finding #2:  Two Recommendations

· Finding #3:  Four Recommendations

· For the record:  Members of the GAC look forward to working with the Commissioners as policies and procedures are developed related to these audit findings and issues of reconciliation.

· Transfer Entitlement Program and California Residency 

· Cal Grant Delivery System Enhancements (One recommendation)

· State Nursing Assumption Program of Loans for Education(SNAPLE) Regulations (Public Comments and recommendation)

The California High School Exit Exam (CAHSEE)

1. CAHSEE:  GAC recommends, to the extent possible, that CSAC staff work with high schools and the Department of Education to obtain information regarding students and diplomas.

Extensive discussion at the GAC meeting transpired around David Kopperud’s information that a statewide data base exists that records whether or not a student has passed the CAHSEE.  Ideally, CSAC could perform a data exchange with this data base, and identify whether or not the student had passed the CAHSEE.  At this time, the data base is not comprehensive because it only includes relatively recent records rather than all records.  Additionally, the state data base may be up to six weeks behind in updating its data.  Max Espinoza noted that perhaps data exchange could be performed to identify students who had passed the CAHSEE and the School of Origin report could include those Cal Grant applicants who were not included in the data exchange. 

Please note:  Students have always self-reported their high school graduation.  The GPA was considered verification of high school graduation.  Now that a student may have an eligible high school GPA (for Cal Grant purposes) but not be a high school graduate, there is concern that students will incorrectly report that they are high school graduates when they are not, or they will report that they are a high school graduate in anticipation of graduation, but then will not actually pass the CAHSEE and thus not be a graduate.

2. CAHSEE information:  GAC considers, as a primary option, adding a field to the (High) School of Origin report (where high school staff can) indicate if the student has or has not passed the CAHSEE.  

The School of Origin report is a report that CSAC currently sends to high schools regarding the students (from that high school) who have been awarded a Cal Grant.  GAC recommended adding a field to that report that high school staff could check to indicate that the student has passed the CAHSEE.

3. CAHSEE information:  GAC recommends that Commission staff notify students for whom they have been unable to verify passage of the CAHSEE, and that CSAC staff collect documentation (from the student or high school)  indicating that the student graduated from High School in a diploma program.  

The discussion included CSAC collecting the data versus post-secondary institutions.  Given that students may attend more than one institution in the same award year, and it would be more efficient and better student service to collect the data once as opposed to each institution collecting it from the student, GAC recommended that CSAC collect the data and award or withdraw the award based on the documentation.  This follow up with students could be done by CSAC staff after the majority of students who have passed the CAHSEE have been identified through a data match with the Department of Education data base and/or the “school of origin” report.

4. SB 1383:  GAC recommends that the Commission take a “support” position on the bill.

CSAC Staff presented SB 1383, explaining that this bill would allow students who have completed all required coursework for graduation, but have yet to pass the CAHSEE or the GED, to receive Cal Grant awards to continue their education at the post secondary level.

Four members of GAC had concerns related to how this would be implemented, new issues that would arise, and questions whether or not this bill was well enough informed.  The motion for recommendation of a support position passed with four abstentions.  There were not members who opposed a support position.

New Institutional Participation Agreement 

The GAC discussed a “CSAC staff proposed time-line” for the development and writing of a new Institutional Participation Agreement and supports the time-frame proposed with concerns that staff adhere to the time-frame and that GAC be involved in the drafting and development of the IPA document.

SB 1264 Recommendation

At the last Commission meeting, Chair Sandoval requested that GAC be consulted regarding SB 1264, the bill that would extend the Cal Grant filing deadline from the current March 2 date to June 30 of each year.  

GAC discussed this bill, and while generally supportive of any action that could expand access to the Cal Grant awards, concerns were expressed regarding confusion for students who may neglect earlier institutional deadlines.  March 2 has been a well marketed “mantra” for years, and there was concern this would confuse students.  The discussion included March 2 as a priority filing date with June 30 as an additional filing date.  Again concerns were raised regarding students who might nevertheless ignore a priority filing date and wait until June 30 to apply – and possibly missing earlier institutional filing deadlines.

Disbursement and Reconciliation Review  

The GAC Workgroup reported that they considered two major principles in making the recommendations that were adopted by the GAC and presented here today:

First, students are primary, and we need to be sure that we support the institutions, because if a procedure does not work for institutions, it will not work for students.

Second, all recommendations should take into account CSAC’s current capability and their ability to change their process and procedures in both the short term and long term, and both perspectives should be considered.

· Recommendations regarding Finding #1: 

Auditor’s finding that the current METHODOLGY OF issuing advances and supplemental disbursements to institutions in an effort to improve cash flow for the state:  

· Recommendation 1:  GAC recommends that, as a long-term solution, staff consider a “just-in-time” process that parallels the federal process, and that staff work with institutions to be sure they can take advantage of a “just-in-time” process.  (This recommendation passed with one abstention by a member from the Community College segment.)

· Recommendation 2:  GAC recommends that any change in the current advance of funds process be very carefully considered and be discussed with GAC, and that any changes should be adequate for all institutions to meet the needs of students, and that any change would take into account the needs of Community College students and the September competitive award cycle.  

· Discussion on this issue included the importance of considering, not just consideration of past performance and amounts disbursed or advanced, but also the importance of recognizing the growth in the number of students receiving awards, and the potential for fee increases to impact the aggregate amounts.  

· GAC members also expressed concerns that this audit includes assumptions about institutional behavior that may actually be limited in scope, and to make widespread changes to the current methodology based on a “few bad apples” is not good public policy or way to do business.

· This topic was tabled to an April teleconference workgroup and GAC meeting to give CSAC staff time to prepare a proposal to present to GAC for GAC’s input.  GAC members requested that staff provide some simulations, using several institutions from each segment, to estimate the impact on students at each segment. 

At the GAC meeting, Max Espinoza:

Well, what I could offer, I think, and this will be very difficult for staff, but what I could offer is that we regroup with GAC in early

April, to further discuss this issue, when the staff can actually present a proposal of what we would intend to do, to get more discussion and reaction from the Committee before we take it to the Commission at the April meeting.

GAC agreed to table this discussion and a teleconference meeting was scheduled for April 14, 2006.

At the April 14, 2006 teleconference meeting, no proposal was presented and staff informed GAC members that a proposal would not be ready for the Commissioners’ April meeting and that they expected to have a proposal to present to the Commissioners at their June 2006 meeting.

The GAC met despite having no new information from staff.  

Recommendation #3 (from the April meeting):  GAC recommends that the Commission convene a workgroup that includes GAC members and other stakeholders, such as school business officers, to progress toward developing a proposal for the 2007/08 and forward years, addressing the cash advance/reconciliation findings contained in the audit report.

Discussion further included that such a proposal be developed by September 2006 so that it could be implemented by the 2007/08 award year.

This topic will be continued during a specially convened meeting of GAC on May 26, 2006.

· Recommendation 4:  GAC recommends that additional dates be added during the August, September, October time-frame that institutions could request funds.  The first choice of the committee is that staff provides at least four dates during August and September and October that Institutions could pick from when requesting funds for their Fall Class.  At minimum, staff would add an October date to go along with the single dates offered in August and September.  

· Currently, institutions can only choose one date in August OR September.  GAC discussed that the perceived notion of the auditor appears to be that institutions are arbitrarily holding funds, and not the recognition that funds are held pending disbursement and that the time lag is influenced by timing of the advances by the Commission.   Staff informed GAC that there is a CSAC Information Technology problem regarding this cash advance/cash flow issue.  The system is set up to allow only two advances – one early and one later.  This IT problem limits the timing of advances to institutions, perpetuates this cash flow problem, and limits CSAC’s ability to resolve this cash flow issue.  

· From an historical perspective, years ago when the Commission staff  issued cash advances by hard-copy check, institutions that received the check in August could hold the check and not deposit it until October, if that was when they disbursed to students.  When CSAC staff began issuing funds via EFT, they were limited to advancing these funds directly into the institutional bank accounts.  For institutions that would hold a check until ready to disburse funds, they now found that they had this money sitting in their accounts through direct deposits by the Commission.  This latter change created a systemic problem that greatly contributed to this cash flow issue and rests at the Commission level of the process, not the institution level.  

· Recommendations regarding Finding # 2:

Require Institutions to report disbursements and make adjustments prior to the published deadline for each award year.  Also, consider implementing reporting deadlines at the conclusion of each term.

· Recommendation (1): GAC recommends that CSAC staff enforce the October 15th reconciliation date as stated in the current Institutional Participation Agreement.

· There was discussion that historically CSAC staff has not enforced this deadline, but instead has worked with a December 31 date that has only been marginally enforced.   Limitations imposed on the process by the timing of CSAC’s advances to institutions (see above) not-withstanding, enforcement of the October 15th reconciliation date could be sufficient to significantly resolve part of this major issue.

· Recommendation (2): GAC supports CSAC staff’s recommendation that a term-by-term reconciliation requirement, no later than 60 days after the close of a term, be implemented.  GAC includes a strong recommendation that advance notice of this change and CSAC staff provide training to institutions.

· Recommendations regarding Finding #3:

There is no mechanism in place to ensure the collection, tracking, and reporting of interest earned on Cal Grant funds by institutions.

· Recommendation 1:  GAC recommends that institutions be allowed to determine how funds will be held at the institutional level.  

· Recommendation 2:  GAC recommends that if institutions elect to hold funds in an interest bearing account, that a simple process for institutions to calculate interest and return funds be implemented. 

· Recommendation #3:  GAC recommends that only those institutions that do not timely reconcile and return funds to CSAC be required to hold funds in an interest bearing account.  This requirement would be imposed in the year following the year that an institution returned funds to CSAC in excess of a set percentage of their total advance. (The exact percentage is not included in this recommendation – but this recommendation presupposes that at a certain percentage of funds returned would be identified as a tolerance institutions could use to guide their accounting, disbursement and reconciliation practices.)

· The discussion included the recognition that institutions that disburse funds and reconcile in a timely manner would not accrue significant interest.  Therefore, the requirement to hold funds in an interest-bearing account, and the accounting procedures imposed on the institution to do so, would in effect be a sanction imposed on institutions that the auditor referenced in their finding, (while not imposing this requirement on institutions not violating acceptable disbursement and reconciliation standards).  This sanction would also support the state’s interest in earning interest on its funds.

· In regards to Audit Findings 4, 5, and 6, GAC recognizes that these refer to internal actions of CSAC and therefore have no recommendations.

· For the record, GAC wishes to state that we, as a committee, look forward to working with staff, as they develop these policies and procedures related to these audit findings and reconciliation issues in the future.

GAC also requests that the following to be entered into the record:

Members of the GAC look forward to working with the Commissioners as policies and procedures are developed related to these audit findings and issues of reconciliation.

Transfer Entitlement Program and California Residency: 

· One concern expressed was that some students who received a Cal Grant Transfer Entitlement award were students who were already attending a four year institution.  Staff indicated that they were exploring different ways to address this problem – both short term solutions and long term solutions.

· Max Espinosa indicated that staff would be willing to meet with Community College officials to discuss future possibilities, but that for this year they were limited in what they could do given the timing of this discussion.

· Concerns were raised regarding ensuring that students who did not qualify for the Transfer Entitlement Program would be considered for the competitive program.

· Staff presented a draft of a “certification form” that a student would be required to complete to self-certify that he or she meets the requirements of the Entitlement Program.  Generally, GAC members expressed that staff work on this issue was moving in the right direction.  Staff noted that what was presented was a draft and not approved by upper management.

·  GAC expressed concerns about receiving the information presented by staff at the last minute – documents that were “literally hot off the press” were handed to committee members as staff began a very involved presentation.

Cal Grant Delivery System Enhancements:  

GAC recommends that for purposes of defining the business practices and rules for phase 1 and 2 (real time data base), that the Commissioners consider expanding the current representation of the workgroup beyond the membership of the Cal Grant A & E workgroup.

State Nursing Assumption Program of Loans for EDUCATION (SNAPLE) Regulations

The GAC proposed and submitted comments to the published SNAPLE regulations on April 17, 2006.  A copy of these comments is attached.

CSAC staff noted that there are legislative changes needed in the law.  In regards to this, the GAC recommends that CSAC keep GAC advised as to proposed changes so that the committee could inform those changes.

 MOTION
Motion was made to send letters of support for James Sandoval and Dean Johnston.
APPROVED

Moved by Tim Bonnel, duly seconded by Joanne Brennan, and unanimously approved by Council. 

Nominations & Elections (Joanne Brennan)

Joanne confirmed with Council that everyone received her emails regarding nominations.  She hopes to have all the nominations in within the next month.  
EIC Report and Site Selection (Wayne Mahoney)

Wayne surfed the CASFAA website, touching upon the improvements.  Council discussed the banner ads.
Future annual conferences:

· 2006 Ontario

· 2007 San Francisco

· 2008 Anaheim

· 2009 San Jose

· 2010 San Diego

Possible Southern California Cities for 2012/2014

· San Diego

· Long Beach

· Palm Springs

· Anaheim

· Los Angeles

· Ontario

· Century City

The future sites will be on the CASFAA website.
Fiscal Planning Report (Tim Bonnel)

Tim indicated that the Fiscal Planning Committee is recommending to the Council that the Association complete a two year audit.
Tim shared that he is still pursuing bonding insurance for the Association.
 MOTION
Motion was made to allow the Treasurer to start the process for a two year audit for 05/06.
APPROVED

Moved by Joanne Brennan, duly seconded by Katherine Sharifi, and unanimously approved by Council. 

TO DO: Membership Committee to develop written policies and procedures on how to recruit and handle new members. 
 MOTION
Motion was made to accept Mindy’s new budget (for President-Elect).
APPROVED

Moved by Joanne Brennan, duly seconded by Linda Williams, and unanimously approved by Council. 

Federal Issues Report (Ken Walsh)

Federal Issues have been getting much more interesting recently because of the new details on the implementation of the Higher Education Reconciliation Act of 2005 (HERA).  The following are some federal issues that need attention in the coming months:

· Academic Competitiveness Grant

· SMART Grant

· Graduate PLUS Loans

· Change in the academic year definition for clock hour schools (minimum instruction time now 26 weeks, rather than 30 weeks)

· Distance education updated (telecommunications courses no longer considered correspondence courses, therefore the 50% rule does not apply)

· Independent students now include US armed forces currently serving on active duty (for purposes other than training)

· Drug offense ineligibility only if convicted for conduct during period of enrollment when student received Title IV aid

· Cost of Attendance change allows schools to include one-time cost of obtaining first professional credential

· Automatic zero EFC <-$20,000 AGI (Dependent student’s parents)



    <-$20,000 AGI (Independent student with dependents other than spouse

· Simplified needs test <$50,000 AGI  (Dependent Student’s parents)



     <$50,000 AGI (Independent student with dependents other than spouse



      <$50,000 AGI Independent student with spouse, no dependents

· Means tested federal benefits: Supplemental Security Income Program (SSI), Food Stamp Program, Free and Reduced Lunch Program, Temporary Assistance for Needy Families (TANF), Special Supplemental Nutrition Program for Women Infants and Children (WIC), other programs identified by ED. 

· Definition of Assets now excludes the net value of family-owned business if business is family-controlled and has 100 full-time employees or fewer, now includes “qualified education benefits”, e.g., Coverdell education savings accounts, prepaid tuition plans offered by state, 529 prepaid tuition and savings plans (assets for plan owners)

· Direct assessment of student learning (not credit or clock hour)

· R2T4: clock hour programs: percentage of period completed =scheduled hours. 100% earned aid if withdrawal occurs after the date at which student was scheduled to complete 60%

· R2T4: student required to return unearned Title IV grant funds only if amount to be returned by student exceeds 50% of Title IV grant assistance received (not $50 or less)

· R2T4: Before post-withdrawal disbursement of loan, school must contact student and a) explain obligation to repay; b) confirm student still wants loan funds, c) document the result of the contact and the final determination of disbursement.

· R2T4: funds subject to R2T4 include Pell grant, FSEOG, FFELP & Direct Loans, Perkins Loans, ACG and SMART Grants. (LEAP, SLEAP, Gear Up and Trio no longer counted.)

· R2T4: deadline to return funds is no later than 45 days after the date of withdrawal is determined.

· Effective July 1, 2007, students’ income protection allowances rises; students’ contribution from assets declines.

On May 18, 2006, there was a Federal Issues Committee meeting via conference call. They discussed the letter that WASFAA wrote (but did not send to Chairman McKeon) to ask for equity in PLUS interest rates between FFEL and Direct. The gist was to ask for an 8.3% fixed rate for PLUS, DL and FFEL. (Currently it is 8.5% for FFEL and 7.9% for DL, due to an uncorrected error.) On the morning of the conference call, Dallas Martin wrote a letter to all members asking that we not support a compromise like the 8.3% at this time. He had two points: 
1.) It is too early to make a statement 
2.) The discrepancy may be used to leverage more benefits for students
In light of this, the letter has been put on hold until an appropriate time. 

Ken had contacted Larry Z. of NASFAA to thank him. He wants to work along side NASFAA. Larry assured Ken that the NASFAA letter was not targeted at either CASFAA or WASFAA. In fact, they had just heard some people questioning if a letter was a good idea. NASFAA decided to let the whole country know that NASFAA does not believe it would be.

Marianna Deeken, of Region IX, Department of Education, was the informative guest. She gave an overview of Higher Education Reconciliation Act of 2005 (HERA), the education-related part of the Deficit Reduction Act of 2005. Marianna shared that in order to be sure about how some of the new regulations are to be implemented; they must wait for the regulations. The new regulations are scheduled for next week, but they may be delayed again. 

One thing individuals must know is that if using Pell grants, there must be participation in the ACG and SMART programs if in degree-producing schools. 

The following are some highlights from the meeting:

· The ACG & SMART funds are limited. Please do not delay disbursing these funds because of this limitation. The plan is to reduce future disbursements or awards if we award more than was committed to the grant programs. If you delay, students may not be able to receive this grant money.

·  The dual enrollment provision means if the student is enrolled in two separate degree producing programs. (On May 19, the Governors are asking that this limitation be removed.) 

· The means testing mentioned above must be identified by the student. The Financial Aid Office does not need to question everyone.

· Remember that ten (10) data elements were added to the FAFSA. For Need Analysis, this means that the Federal Processor will reprocess some students.

· Stand-alone graduate schools must make changes to their PPA regarding the Graduate PLUS Loans before July 1 if they want to offer Graduate PLUS Loans. (www.eligcert.ed.gov)  

· The Department will be holding Microsoft Live Meetings in the near future to help financial aid professionals deal with these new regulations and grants.

· There will also be large live meetings locally in the fall to help.

Next month there will be a Federal Issues Committee Meeting discussing what CASFAA asked Congress for and compare that with what was received in HERA. Further actions should take place with that background. 

Training Coordinator Report (Rhonda Mohr and Bryan Dickason)

Management Institute

The deadline to register for the event was May 17th but committee chair, Sherrie Padilla, indicated that she already had a full group before the end of registration.  She has notified those registrants that they have been selected to attend.  Anyone else that registers at this point will be placed on a waiting list in case someone backs out at the last minute.

The registrants were composed of six males and 18 females.  Four from the CC segment, three from CSU, one from UC, two from private, 13 from proprietary, and one from grad.

The Institute is being held June 22-25, 2006 at La Casa de Maria on El Bosque Road in Santa Barbara.  This is the first year the Institute will be held at the El Bosque facilities.  In previous years, it was held at the La Casa property on Ladera Lane.  Sherrie recently visited the site and reported that it is beautiful and will work perfectly with our agenda.

Treasurers Report (John Anderson)

John provided four reports:

Report One: CASFAA Balance Sheet as of May 19, 2006 listing all of CASFAA’s current financial assets. These include:
1. A checking account balance of $40,719.92

2. Reserves totaling $817,839.41, which are composed of 

· $461,102.72 in a credit union and bank certificates of deposit with staggered maturity dates ranging from 6 to 18 months, 

· and $356,736.69 in various Franklin Templeton investment funds. 

· Bringing us to a total current asset figure of $858,559.33.

3. Our equity balance at the start of the year was $932,875.01, which represents the balance in our checking account, credit union balance, CD’s and investment values.

· To this we add retained earnings of $27,787.66 which is interest earned on our checking account, credit union and CD’s plus the increases in the face value of our investments.

· Then from this total we subtract $102,103.34, representing the revenue minus expenses for all of our activities for the period January 1 through May 19, 2006.  In other words we have paid $102,103.34 more than we took in.  This brings our equity total to $858,559.33, balancing with our current assets.

4. The balance sheet reflects the total financial worth of the organization at a specific point in time.

Report Two: Is labeled “CASFAA 2006 Budget versus Actual Executive Council May 22, 2006”  (PLEASE CORRECT THE DATE WHICH AAPEARS AT THE TOP OF EACH PAGE IN THIS REPORT WHICH SHOULD READ May 19, 2006)
1. This report shows the budgets which were approved by this Executive Council as of its last meeting which include:

· $840,730 in budgeted income, appearing at the bottom of page 1, column 2, and

· $967,661 in expenses appearing on the last page, three lines up from the bottom of column 2.

· resulting in a projected budgeted over expenditure of $126,931.

2. This report also displays that as of May 19, we had recorded:

· Actual budgeted income of $121,560 appearing at the bottom of column one, page one, and

· Actual budgeted expenses of $109,304.86 appearing on the last page three lines up from the bottom, column 1,

· Leaving  a net positive budgeted income of $12,255.14

3. This report does not reflect any changes to the budget adopted during this meeting.  Those will appear on the next meeting’s report.

Report Three: Is labeled “CASFAA 2006 Actual Income and Expenses”

1. This report displays a single column showing all income and expenses  between January 1, 2006 and May 19, 2006.  Which include the budgeted actual income and expenses from the previous report, plus any income or expenses received or paid out in this fiscal year attributable to prior or future fiscal years.

2. The total income for the period appears at the bottom of page 1 as $123,160 differing by $1,600 from the $121,560 appearing in the actual budgeted income reported for the same period in the previous report.  The difference is the product of $870 in refunds of 2005 conference registrations paid, $495 in income received for the 2005 1040 Review registrations, $25 in mini conference registrations refunded, and $2,000 in job placement income attributable to 2005 received in 2006. 

3. The total expenses appear on the last page, the third figure up from the bottom at $252,462, differing by $143,157.44 from the actual budgeted expenses at $109,304.86 appearing on the previous report.  This is attributable to non 2006  expenses paid in 2006 as follows:

i. $1,391.62 in 2005 Archive expenses

ii. $20,035.31 in 2005 Cash for College expenses

iii. $64,280.94 in 2005 conference expenses

iv. $7,952.50 in 2011 conference expenses

v. $86.57 in 2005 Executive Council expenses

vi. $6,000 in 2007 Executive Council expenses

vii. $12,512.63 in 2005 Newsletter expenses

viii. $184.90 in 2005 President Elect expenses.

ix. $2,125.80 in 2005 President expenses

x. $162.40 in 2005 Proprietary  Committee expenses

xi. $7,188.52 in 2005 Scholarship expenses

xii. 1,229.18 in 2005 Secretarial expenses 

xiii. $25.33 in 2005 Site selection expenses 

xiv. $13,732.97 in 2005 Training expenses

xv. $6,091.02 in 2005 Treasurer expenses and

xvi. $88.90 in 2005 Web Services expenses

4. Our net actual deficit for the period 1/1/06 to 5/19/06 is $129.302.30

Report Four: Is labeled “2006 CASFAA Investment Gains and Interest for the period 1/1/2006 through 5/19/2006.

This report displays the recorded gains reported in investment values for the specified period and the interest earned and reported on our CD’s and credit union funds at $27,198.96.  The difference between this figure and that appearing as Retained Earnings on the Balance sheet at $27,198.96 is $588.70, representing interest earned on our checking account.

REPORT ON THE REVIEW OF THE AVAILABILITY AND AFFORDABILITY OF POTENTIAL BOOKING KEEPING FIRMS
John contacted three potential companies

a. Star and Walters Accounting in Santa Ana

b. Gilbert Associates in Sacramento, and 

c. Balanced Books in Carlsbad.

Gilbert Associates and Balance Books responded. John did not receive a response back from Star and Walters Accounting, who conducted our audits.

At Gilbert and Associates John spoke with Linda Geery, CPA and Senior Manager for the firm.  This company could be considered a fairly good sized firm with a history and considerable experience in working with nonprofit organizations, representing over 60 non profits in the Sacramento area.  John thinks that they tie their business closely to organizations which are located in the Sacramento area and do business in one fashion or another with the state.  They charge $75 per hour.  From what she could tell about the size of our account after talking with me, we might expect them to spend 10 hours a month on our books.  If this was an accurate representation of the time spent on the account, we would be talking about $9,000 per year.  At ten hours a month John believes this would be a somewhat limited service and that the actual expense would be higher when we sat down and told them what we wanted them to do.  They of course, do both federal and state taxes for their clients, but that would be under another schedule.  They use MASS90 software to support their accounting activities.

At Balance Books, John spoke with Erin Roach. She said her company started in 1995 and works out of Carlsbad, Phoenix, and Arizona.  From what John gathers from their conversation they also work with nonprofits.  They charge $45 per hour doing books on site or $35 doing the books off site.  They would provide a first year discount of 10% of the hourly rate if the organization was willing to sign and annual contract.  They use Quickbooks On-line, which is what CASFAA currently maintains their books in Quickbooks PRO which is a locally maintained version of Quickbooks and several other systems.  While she was not able to determine what the number of hours might be for CASFAA should thought the starting point would be somewhere around 10 per month. They also do taxes.

CSAC Update (Cheryl Lenz)

The Commission has a meeting May 23rd, in regards to the nominations to the advisory bodies.  June 22nd will be the workshop and the 23rd will be for bringing issues forward.  Alice Perez is the new Commissioner.  However, the establishment still needs a student representative.  In regards to the high school entitlement award, 58,000 students have received letters regarding their awards.  

High School Relations (Frank Ramirez)

Starting on April 18th – May 6th, members of Frank’s committee and financial aid professionals participated in the annual college fair series hosted by the National and Western Association of College Admission Counselors (NACAC/WACAC). It was a great opportunity to give vital information to prospective college students and families. CASFAA received a space in the Counselor Center at each location to hand-out Fund Your Future brochures and answer the many questions families had about how to pay for college.

The committee felt that the outcome of this activity was great since, in many instances, their table offered some of the most diverse information about financial aid. They had CASFAA members who could answer general questions about financial aid and technical questions about the processing of information in the financial aid office. Families felt relieved that there were ways of paying for educational costs at the schools that caught their attention during the fair. Most schools only offered campus admissions information and weren’t able to answer the almighty question that families have….”How can I pay for this”. 

Overall, the event went smoothly and had a positive result. There were a few concerns that were brought up by the committee:


- CASFAA relationship/communication with NACAC and WACAC:


Historically, there have been issues with making our presence at each fair 


go smooth due to the lack of communication from the national and regional level. 

Our committee would like to ask the CASFAA President to help with this issue by speaking to their governing board and establishing a formal relationship. 

- CASFAA Tablecloths or T-shirts:

There were some issues that arose about how we can identify ourselves during these events. Some ideas that came out of our committee meeting were to purchase a table cloth with the CASFAA Logo that can be displayed at, not only this event, but any other events CASFAA may participate in. T-Shirts with the CASFAA logo were another idea. 

WACAC Conference May 31st – June 2nd 

In an effort to increase their relationship with WACAC, their conference committee invited the High School Relations Committee to present a session at their conference. They agreed to do so on behalf of CASFAA and have finalized a presentation covering how to help students that don’t qualify for need based aid. This session was received well at last year’s CASFAA/EDFUND/CSAC Counselor Workshop series and was accepted by their conference committee. Cheryl Foster will be the presenter.

CASFAA/CSAC/EdFund Counselor Workshops

Frank and his team have started the process of planning for this project. The first step was increasing the number of workshops from 14 – 16 due to the high attendance numbers in Sacramento and Orange County. They are in the process of developing presentations and would like any input regarding suggested presentations that would be beneficial to advanced high school counselors. 

The executive summary for this event reported that one of the items attendees suggested was supplying pastries prior to the morning session. They are investigating this item and will present a possible addendum to our original request of funding from CASFAA for the beverage service at each workshop. 
Volunteers will be needed to help for each location at the registration table and as presenters. Feel free to contact Anafe or Frank if interested.
 MOTION
Motion was made to allow Frank to purchase two or three CASFAA tablecloths to utilize for varied events. 
APPROVED

Moved by Joanne Brennan, duly seconded by Linda Williams, and unanimously approved by Council. 

Ethnic Diversity Report (Tom Ma)

Tom indicates as the committee has put hours and hours of meetings and discussion via teleconference calls, they are able to finalize their plan and to offer their members an exciting professional training workshop event for June 15th  and June 22nd, 2006 at both northern and southern regions.  At the workshop, members will learn to develop a strategy to communicate with targeted students, i.e., via ads using words and phrases particular to specific ethnicities.  They will also learn to become aware of the community issues that student populations arise from to develop sensitivity tools necessary to deal with the socio-economic influences that encourage or discourage academic success.  They believe that this workshop will help members tremendously as they all feel the trend of diverse backgrounds from our students coming to our doors. The topic of this training event is entitled, "The Evolution of the Student, Past, Present, and Future"
From time to time the financial aid process changes, but unfortunately staff quantity does not.  The demographic of staff also continuously changes by generations: the veterans, the baby boomers, the generation X, etc.  Financial Aid is a world where values and lifestyles are constantly changing and fresh ideas are always in demand. There must be an awareness of these changes and possess the flexibility and imagination to stay abreast to meet the new demands and special needs of the 21st century student.  How do individuals overcome this trend?  What are the tools that would need to be explored to accommodate challenges?  Tom’s committee invited Ms. Jessica Notini who was last year’s trainer for the northern regional workshop to come back and do the training for both regions with this new topic.  (Her resume was submitted at the last Council meeting).  Jessica also joined the committee at the April Teleconference meeting to share her thoughts and listened to the committee’s ideas.   It is the hope that this one-day training event bring a difference to CASFAA members.

In addition to these teleconferences meetings, the committee has finally been able to gather and hold a one day meeting to meet each other in person, by members’ regions.  The first meeting was held on May 10th at CSAC, Rancho Cordova for the northern group.  They were greeted by Diana Fuentes-Michel, CSAC Director.  They had a 15 minute tour of the California Student Aid Commission hosted by Linda Brown, CSAC.   The second meeting was held on May 17th at UC Riverside for the southern group and hosted by Kathleen Buckner and Rose Marie Coronado, both Counselors at UC Riverside.   The committee finalized all the necessary steps for the EDC professional training workshops.  Several comments and efforts have put forward from the committee members to plan for the EDC reception and the “new” EDC sessions that will be offered to members at the upcoming annual conference.
CLFE Report (Donna Huber)
Chair Sandoval has offered to talk to CLFE.  She shared that Louise will be attending CLFE’s next meeting in June.  Donna emphasized how much she has learned from CASFAA and the Association’s processes.  
Fund Development Report (Kathleen Clough)

Kathleen shared that some of the lenders she called indicated they had no money in their budgets to sponsor any CASFAA activities.  She collected a card from each lender.  In addition she called all establishments that participated last year.  Kathleen indicated money will be short.  Addalou responded that there will be a shortage because there will only be 4 mini conferences this year instead of 6.  Kara suggested that maybe the lenders are holding back for the conference.
Minutes for Tuesday, May 23, 2006
Segmental Reports

Community College (Steve Arena)
The “Spring Fling” is being changed to “Spring Conference.”  The Chancellor’s Office has just concluded their outreach conference.  This May is their financial aid awareness month.  They’ve been stressing to students that March 2nd deadline is not the end for them to file FAFSAs.  Chancellor’s office planning 2nd director’s meeting, June 15 in San Diego.  This is a 3-day event for new directors, 2 day event for continuing.  CCCFFAAA is hosting a reception for new directors and the following night a reception for all directors.  
UC (Shawn Brick) – Submitted via email
ACG and SMART Grants

The UC financial aid community is working hard preparing to administer the new federal Academic Competitive and SMART Grants as we anticipate that many UC students will qualify.  Most UC campuses, when able, have been anticipating which students are eligible and making preliminary awards.  

The Department of Education has indicated that the process for determining eligibility can be either student-initiated or school-initiated.  Students will have the opportunity over the summer to indicate whether or not they think they qualify to the Department, which will then be shared with schools.  These grant programs are entitlements and the Department is concerned that some schools will not pro-actively make these awards without this “push.” 

Because of the tight turn-around for implementation, a whole host of administrative details have yet to be worked out.  UC is doing its best to interpret the spirit and the letter of the new law.

Graduate PLUS Loans

The other good news (there wasn’t much!) to come out of the Higher Education Reconciliation Act, or HERA, was the new PLUS loans for graduate students.  These should provide welcome relief for UC professional degree students who have had to rely heavily on expensive alternative loans.  The modest credit requirements in the PLUS loan program are not anticipated to shut out very many UC borrowers.  

UC recently negotiated a system wide contract for alternative loans and it is not clear how the graduate PLUS program will impact this.  For some students with extremely good credit and who plan to pay the loan off in a few years, the alternative loan may be a better deal.  However, with a fixed interest rate over the life of the loan, graduate PLUS will likely be the better choice for most students.

Ensuring Transfer Success Conferences

The University of California and the California Community Colleges worked together to put on the Ensuring Transfer Success conferences across the state.  The sessions are aimed at helping community college transfer counselors understand the admissions requirement for UC.  Nancy Coolidge from the UC Office of the President provided the lunch-time presentations on “Financing a UC Education: What Transfer Students Need to Know.”  The presentation is available online at the URL below:

http://www.universityofcalifornia.edu/educators/counselors/resources/materials/ets.html 

2005-06 Cost of Attendance Survey Complete

Every three years, UC conducts a system wide Cost of Attendance Survey (COAS) of its undergraduate students, asking them about their expenditures on everything from automobile insurance to trips to the zoo.  In past years, UC had a 60% response rate on the survey.  The just-completed 2005-06 survey response rate was closer to 50%, which is probably due to increasing “survey fatigue” among students.  

UC uses average expenditures that students report to build its student budgets.  No judgment is made of the “appropriateness” of student choices.  For example, whereas some schools’ student budgets for off-campus rent assume that the student should have a roommate, UC’s estimate averages in the rent for a single studio apartment, as well as the rent for a room shared with five other people.  This means that UC’s cost of attendance estimates are not always comparable with other institutions (“apples and oranges”), but UC is committed to using the best estimate of average costs. 

CSU (Susan Gutierrez)

AB 751 (Chu) Financial Aid and Scholarship Fraud Prevention

The CSU is not tracking this bill, so there is no system position in support of or against the bill. A survey of CSU FA Directors (not necessarily CASFAA members) did not generate much discussion. Two Directors made comments that were supportive of the concept of taking steps to protect families from fraudulent service providers, but neither felt confident that this bill would be effective.
AB 840 (Arambula) California Community College Transfer Cal Grant Entitlement Program
There is still concern in the CSU that this issue is not yet settled for students who received the Community College Transfer Entitlement grants in error. Amendments to the bill also created a requirement for institutions to audit randomly selected recipients who self-certified that they were eligible, which seems like a less desirable solution than having CSAC document that the students truly meet the eligibility requirements upfront.

Status update: As of 5/3/06, re-referred to the Committee on Appropriations. (Introduced 2/18/06, and this is an “urgency” bill.)

SB 1264 (Alquist) Changes to Cal Grant Program

The provision that caused the most concern to the CSU Directors—changing the Cal Grant application deadline to June 30—has been removed from this bill. All that’s left in the bill is increasing the annual competitive Cal Grant A and B awards from 22,500 to 23,000.

 

The bill was most recently amended in the Senate on May 3, 2006. It has been referred to the Appropriations Committee and placed in the Appropriations suspense file.

AB 2813 (De La Torre) Cal Grant Program Revisions
Status update: Passed unanimously by the Committee on Higher Ed on 4/18/06 and referred to the Appropriations Committee. Referred to Appropriations suspense file. (Introduced 2/24/06.)
This bill is part of a CSU sponsored package. It is jointly sponsored with the California State Students Association to ensure that all eligible students have access to Cal Grant dollars. 

1. Allows for Cal B fee award in the first year (in addition to stipend) 

2. For the CCC transfer entitlement program, raises to 27 or older (from 24 or older) the age for exceptions for independent students who are 24 years old or older and who are orphans or wards of the court, veterans of the United States Armed Forces, married, have dependents other than a spouse, or for whom a financial aid administrator makes a documented determination of independence by reason of other unusual circumstances

3. Increases the annual limit of competitive Cal Grant A and B awards to 45,000

Survey of CSU CASFAA Members

As Susan reported in January and alluded to in her March/April newsletter article, she is in the process of surveying CSU CASFAA members about their participation in CASFAA. To date, she has designed a brief survey using Survey Monkey and is in the process of testing it with the staff in her office. With Ann Klein’s assistance, she will send an email to all CSU CASFAA members so she can inform them of the availability of the survey when it is ready.

CSU Priorities for Federal Legislation 

CSU Chancellor Charles Reed led a group of CSU leaders to Washington, DC at the end of March to meet with federal legislators regarding CSU priorities. Among other activities, the Chancellor and his team met with the chair of the House Committee on Education and the Workforce, Buck McKeon; the California Democratic Congressional delegation; and many individual California Representatives.

Excerpts from the Summary of CSU System wide Federal Policy Priorities for 2006 related to Financial Aid:

· Funding increases for Pell and an increase to the maximum award. Availability of a second Pell award for students attending year-round.

· Altering the current formula for the allocation of Campus-Based funds. The current formula disadvantages newer campuses and institutions with growing populations of students with need.

· Increasing incentives for campus participation in Community Service activities, including reallocation of Campus-Based funds to give a larger share to schools that spend more of their FWS funds for community service.

· Maintain Perkins Loan program and reinstate federal capital contribution to enhance available resources for needy students.

· Expand GEAR UP and TRIO and maintain their separate identity.

· Assure that CSU campuses receive a fair share of the benefits of programs in Title III and Title V of the HEA that are designed to strengthen developing and Hispanic-Serving Institutions.

CSU Holds Another “Super Sunday” Event to Reach African American Families

Following the highly successful “Super Sunday” event in the LA-area last February, the CSU has planned a San Francisco Bay Area event scheduled for June 11, 2006. This event is part of an effort to increase the participation and graduation rates of African American students. CSU campus presidents and officials will appear at several congregations to meet with students and parents.

CSU Reaches Out to Native Americans 

In mid-March, the CSU hosted a forum called "Facing the Educational Challenge of Tribal Communities" with Native American tribal leaders at Sacramento State University. The forum provided an opportunity for CSU leaders to learn about the challenges faced by Native American students and begin to formulate strategies for working together with tribes to make higher education opportunities more accessible. According to the representatives of the Native American communities at the forum, only 60 out 100 Native American students entering high school will graduate, only 20 will go on to higher education, and only 3 will complete their degree.

Four recommendations came out of the forum:

1. Assisting with Prop. 209 issues in relation to how they affect Native Americans;

2. Reviewing how the CSU identifies Native American students; 

3. Holding regional meetings to discuss potential partnerships; and 

4. Reviewing teacher preparation programs in relation to how Native American history and culture is taught.

CSU Directors meeting on June 6th and 7th.  No final agenda as of yet.  

Grad Professional (Linda Williams)

Do Talks were held April 5 - 6.  The northern site was hosted by Golden Gate University, School of Law.  The site host is Gaby De la Vega, Director of Financial Aid. The southern site was held at Villa Park in Orange, CA.  Site host was Kathleen Clark, Director, Chapman University & Peggy Crawford, Southwest Student Services Corporation.  

There were 60 attendees for the north and 40 for the south.  There are 14 people who have not paid and a friendly reminder has been sent.  The surveys and emails indicated that the event was a success!  Attendance was low in the south and it has been recommended that the annual Do Talks be held in two locations in the South.    

Topics were Reauthorization, Deficit Reduction Act, Loan Consolidation and PLUS loan for graduate students.  Ronda Mohr moderated the PLUS panel.  

A controversial subject came as it relates to loan consolidation. One of the panel members who happened to also be a lender stated that it is their policy that if they hold a loan and a borrower selected a different lender to consolidate with – this lender would not sell the loan to the preferred lender.  Single holder rule was not a factor.      

Another item of interest that was made by one of the attendee/lenders was that they made a policy decision to not place loans into repayment unless they consolidate with them.   

2006 Forum

The next meeting is scheduled for June 27th.  At this time they will begin planning for the annual Forum.  They received numerous ideas for training topics.  

Suggested Topics:

Lenders cost over the life of a loan – the hidden costs the we are not aware of

NSLDS

Guidance to determine alternative loan evaluation – apples to apples

Training on Prime/Libor/Principle Reduction/Interest Rate Reduction

Comparison of Grad Plus vs. Alternative Loans

Update on the Grad Plus

The committee has been asked to assist with the re-write of EdFund’s Graduate & Professional Debt Management Resource Guide.  They plan to tackle this at our next meeting.  

Independent (Germaine Graham)
Germaine’s plans to host a northern and southern Independent Segmental meeting are progressing well. A tentative date of October 17 has been set for the Southern California meeting and are still trying to set a date for the northern meeting. Maureen McRae Levy has agreed to host the southern meeting at Occidental College.  Susan Murphy is assisting Germaine in finding a Northern California location. Initial planning suggests that October 12 is a possible date.  Germaine has identified distinguish guests who can address issues of importance to members and she is excited about the interest that this meeting is generating amongst members.


Assembly Bill 751

With the help of Wayne Mahoney, a mass email was sent to members at independent schools.  The purpose of the email was to survey members regarding their opinion and support for assembly bill 751.  Many colleagues replied in favor of the bill and feel that it is important that steps be taken to discourage companies and individuals from preying on students and families. However, many colleagues expressed an interest in encouraging the state to do more to educate consumers, rather than putting effort into legislating against the problem by levying fines and creating additional bureaucracies. 
Cal Grants continue to be an important source of financial aid in providing access to independent colleges and universities for the state’s most talented and deserving students.  To this end Germaine looks forward to continued work with her CASFAA colleagues to address funding formulas for the Cal Grant program in ways in which they can strengthen access to higher education for students.

Proprietary (Marie Navarro)

Marie had a recent committee meeting where 11 attended.  They confirmed all speakers and presenters.  The south has been approved.  The north hasn’t been approved yet by CSAC because there is a beginners track.  Registration is still open.  Committee has decided to pay for their own shirts individually.  Next meeting will be after the certification workshops.  Barbara Bickett will be hosting their first conference call meeting.  
2005/2006 Conference Report (Toni Dubois)

The 2006 CASFAA Conference Committee has had two meetings to date and will meet again from 11 am to 2 pm on 5/23/06. Several decisions about this year’s conference have already been made and the committee is on target to produce a successful conference.

Some issues that may be of interest to the Executive Council:

· Conference artwork has been selected: CASFAA Road Trip

· Designs for pins are in the works

· Conference sponsorship brochure will be available online August 1, 2006

· Conference registration and hotel reservations will be available September 1, 2006 at www.casfaa.org
· Registration cost is $225 which includes $50 membership dues for 2007

· Philanthropic activity is being considered—Shoes That Fit, or other local charity

· Sunday night will be the “main event” and Monday night is the free night

· Ethnic Diversity event may precede Sunday dinner

· A band will be secured for Sunday night and a DJ for Monday night

· Jazz Club will also take place on Sunday night as an alternative to those who do not want to dance

· President’s Reception will be held on Monday evening at 8:30 pm in the Big Bear-Cedar & Rainbow Lake Room at the Doubletree

· Newcomers’ Reception is scheduled for 11:45 a.m. to 12:45 p.m. on Sunday in the Convention Center—Mindy to select a gift for newcomers and work on program content with Ambassadors

· Proprietary Segment will have their certification training beginning at 8 am on Saturday—they will not be joining CCCSFAAA this year. Sessions and meals will take place in the Doubletree.

· Grad/Professional Forum will take place on Saturday afternoon, 12/2/2006 in the Lake Gregory/Lake Silverwood Ballroom at the Doubletree

· Liz Murray—“Homeless to Harvard” will be the keynote speaker on Sunday afternoon to open the conference

· Jeff Baker will do two Federal Update sessions—one before lunch on Monday and one after lunch on Monday

· Roadmap will be used as an incentive to get people to visit the exhibit hall. Prize will increase to $100 per winner. Cost to vendor will be $200. Winners drawn on Tuesday morning—must be present to win.

· Looking into plastic identification cards—“driver’s licenses”—in place of name badges

· Attendee gift will be a portfolio or a portfolio and a tote bag combination

· Sponsorship for conference:  meal functions, breaks, pocket programs, program ads, room keys, jazz club, newcomer’s reception, keynote speaker, internet café, booths, and islands.
Association Services Report (Kara Moore)

The following individuals are currently serving as Ambassadors for CASFAA - 

Sharon Gilchrist - American River College; Felisia Mitchell – Pasadena City College; Charnae Bailey – CSUN; Carol Belleau - Pacific Union College; Lori Stafano  Golden State College; Deena Lager - Sallie Mae

Linda updated ATAC with the contact information for the above volunteers.  She reviewed several websites to locate shirts that will meet the needs of the volunteers.

Unfortunately Linda will not be able to continue to serve as the chair for the Ambassador program.   Linda is recommending Lori Stafano serve as Chair for the remainder of this year.  Lori has been on the committee for at least the past 3 years.  She is very interested in chairing or co-chairing the committee.
Maureen did not provide an update to be included in this report.
Scholarships (Barbara Bickett) – Received via Kara Moore

The Scholarship Data for all opportunities has been added to the CASFAA Website, including the annual conference.

Selections need to be made for the WASFAA Summer Institute and the NASFAA conference, by May 25th. The scholarship applications that have been received have been forwarded to the Segmental Representatives, for the selection by the end of the Executive Council meeting May 23rd.

Applicants:

Summer Institute:

3 applicants:

NASFAA:

3 Applicants

No applications have been received for the Mini Conferences, Summer Proprietary Workshops, or the Ethnic Diversity.

For the remaining scholarships, Barbara will have an email blast to the active membership, prior to the deadlines for each event.
Volunteers (Shyra Compton)
Thus far, 128 people have been placed on committees.  This week Shyra will be sending out a list to each committee chair so they will check for accuracy.  Shyra suggests that the Association revise the volunteer form because there are positions indicated that are no longer valid.  Shyra would like to write an article for the next newsletter indicating the people who have volunteered and emphasizing that volunteers are still needed.
Mini Conference (Laura Cunha)

4 events total, two in the south and two in the north.

· Fresno, May 15, 2006

· 34 in attendance (Budget 150)

· 16 exhibitors

· Sunnyvale, May 16, 2006

· 69 in attendance (Budget 150)

· 18 exhibitors

· Anaheim, June 12, 2006

· 84 registered (Budget 150)

· 18 exhibitors

· San Diego, June 13, 2006

· 42 registered (Budget 150)

· 18 exhibitors

Budgets

· Conference committee - $1,935 budget and $339.14 expenses

· Revenue - $19,250 budget and $6,840 current projected

· Conference - $69,925 budget, and $35,000 current projected

Laura thanked all who helped her with the great feat.  She recommends that for next year, they look for locations starting in October.
 MOTION
Motion was made to approve Wayne Mahoney to purchase a broadband wireless router, card, and internet service.
APPROVED

Moved by Tim Bonnel, duly seconded by Steve Arena, and approved by Council.

MOTION

Motion was made to adjourn the meeting at 10:53 a.m.

APPROVED

Moved by Joanne Brennan, duly seconded by Mindy Bergeron, and approved by Council.

Respectfully Submitted,

Katherine Sharifi
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